
 

 

DATE: February 8, 2017 
TO: Board of Commissioners 
FROM: Kimberly Branam, Executive Director 

SUBJECT: Report Number 17-06 
Update on Centennial Mills and Request for PDC Board Recommendation on Next Steps 

BOARD ACTION REQUESTED 

No action is requested; information only. 

SUMMARY 

At the February 8, 2017 Portland Development Commission (PDC) Board of Commissioners (Board) 
meeting, staff will provide an update on the status of selective demolition of Centennial Mills (Project), a 
PDC-owned property located on NW Naito Parkway in the River District Urban Renewal Area (see a site 
map in Attachment A).  Staff will also present two scenarios for redevelopment of the site: one scenario 
would entail partial site redevelopment and allow for the Portland Police Bureau’s (PPB) Mounted Patrol 
Unit (MPU) to reoccupy existing buildings on site; the other scenario would entail full site 
redevelopment.  Both scenarios would maintain the Flour Mill building on site.  Staff will discuss the 
feasibility of these options and request that the PDC Board recommend a preferred option to the 
Portland City Council (City Council).  

BACKGROUND 

In 2000, PDC acquired the Property for the purposes of creating access to and open space on the 
Willamette River.  In 2004, PDC proposed to demolish most of the buildings on the site; however, based 
on public response, then-Mayor Tom Potter directed PDC not to proceed with demolition, and the 
Portland City Council instructed PDC to initiate a framework plan process for the site.  The resulting 
2006 Centennial Mills Framework Plan established five key redevelopment principles: 

1. Provide Open Space 
2. Capture History 
3. Define a Community Focal Point 
4. Strengthen Connections 
5. Embrace Sustainability 

Selective Demolition 

Given the rapid and dangerous deteriorating condition of the Property, in July 2015 the PDC Board, 
through Resolution No. 7137, authorized a multi-part contract to demolish selected buildings at the site.  
The PDC Board subsequently approved Resolutions Nos. 7177 and 7208 in order to complete the 
selective demolition.  The total approved guaranteed maximum price for the demolition is $14,276,705.  
Since July 2015, the following major tasks have been completed: 

• Demolition of 10 buildings 
• Over 27,000 working hours with no safety incidents 
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• Salvage and recycling of more than 300,000 board feet of timber and more than 500 tons of 
scrap metals 

• Identification and consolidation of historical artifacts for safekeeping per State Historic 
Preservation Office Memorandum of Agreement  

• Repairs to fire/life/safety system, roof, and weatherproofing of Flour Mill building 
• Significant abatement of lead-based paints and other hazardous materials 
• Significant cleanup of Willamette riverbank, resulting in commendation letter from Oregon 

Department of Environmental Quality 
Total actual costs upon completion next month will be approximately $11,590,000.  This will constitute a 
contract savings of over $2,600,000. 

Redevelopment Options 

Staff has worked with GBD Architects, KPFF, and R&H Construction to craft redevelopment options for 
the site.  Site plans, programming, and design are developed to sufficient detail to support sound cost 
and operating assumptions.  The two most distinct options are 1) partial site redevelopment with the 
MPU reoccupying existing buildings, and 2) full site redevelopment,  

Partial Site Redevelopment.  If PDC were to sign a lease with the MPU, approximately two-
thirds of the site would not be available for redevelopment.  New development would consist of 
incorporating the existing Flour Mill into a mixed-use project at the northern end of the site.  
The integrated mixed-use building would be approximately 97,000 SF with 97 parking stalls.  As 
in the full site option, the Flour Mill would be converted into 20,000 SF of creative office with an 
additional 7,000 SF of commercial ground-floor space.  The remainder of the program would 
consist of 85 residential units, ranging in size from 600 to 1,200 SF.  The project would provide a 
public access easement to reach the greenway path.  The total cost (excluding land) to develop 
the project is estimated to be $58,200,000 with an annual NOI of $2,500,000.  Staff estimates 
that this would result in a financial gap of approximately $5,200,000 which could be funded out 
of the remaining Project budget.  The partial site redevelopment concept would likely generate 
approximately $350,000 in annual real estate taxes.  Finally, the MPU lease of the remaining 
buildings would transfer an average of $99,000 per year from PPB to PDC over a proposed five-
year lease term. 

 
Full Site Redevelopment.  The full site option provides 400,000 square feet (SF) of ground-up 
development with approximately 325 below-grade parking stalls.  This program envisions more 
than 20,000 SF of creative office space located in the renovated Flour Mill, with another nearly 
17,000 SF of commercial ground-floor space distributed across three separate buildings.  The 
majority of the program consists of 426 residential units, with sizes ranging between 600 and 
1,200 SF.  The full site option also incorporates two open space areas of approximately 10,000 
SF each that would provide access to the greenway path.  The total cost (exclusive of land) to 
develop the full site and greenway is estimated to be $163,100,000 and would produce 
approximately $8,000,000 in annual Net Operating Income (NOI).  Staff estimates that this 
program could support a residual land value between $9,000,000 and $10,000,000.  In addition, 
the full site redevelopment concept would likely generate approximately $2,000,000 in annual 
real estate taxes. 

River District URA Budget  

The total Project budget from fiscal year (FY) 2014-15 through FY 2016-17 is $20,000,000 (see 
Attachment B).  Total projected hard cost demolition expenditures are $11,590,575.  After accounting 
for $2,722,890 of other spent and anticipated project costs, staff anticipates a balance of $5,686,535 
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remaining budget for the Project.  Future improvements may include greenway, public realm, and/or 
Flour Mill preservation requirements. 

Next Steps  

Staff will present these redevelopment options, along with the PDC Board’s recommendation, to 
Portland City Council in March 2017. 

ATTACHMENTS 

A. Property Aerial 
B. Partial Site and Full Site Redevelopment Options 
C. FY 2015-16 River District URA Adopted Budget
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Property Aerial 
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Partial Site Redevelopment 

 

 

Full Site Redevelopment 
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River District URA Fiscal Year 2016/17 Budget 
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